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HONITON TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of the Meeting of the Town Council held at The Beehive, Dowell Street, Honiton on Monday 14th September 2015 7.00pm
Present

St Michael’s Ward




St Paul’s Ward

Cllr A Alder





Cllr H Brown
Cllr S Edwards





Cllr R Coombs

Cllr L Harvey-Ingram




Cllr P Halse


 

Cllr J McNally





Cllr V Howard
Cllr C Melbourne




Cllr C Kolek (Chairman)
Cllr D Perkins





Cllr A Mountjoy




Cllr J Taylor





Cllr K Smith



Cllr J Wadsworth




Cllr G Smith



















In Attendance

Cllr Sara Randall-Johnson (Devon County Council), Cllr Phil Twiss (East Devon District Council) and Cllr J O’Leary (East Devon District Council)

Press - Pullmans
PCSO D Keeler

Warren Oak – Fire & Rescue Service

1 member of the public
Chetna Jones – Town Clerk

15/159
To receive apologies for absence

Apologies were received from Cllr K Hopkins (P) and Cllr J Lake (P).
Cllr Diviani (DCC Ward member) sent his apologies.

15/160
To receive declarations of interest and receipt of requests for new DPI dispensations on items on the agenda
Cllr D Perkins – Director of Honiton Community Complex (P)

Cllr G Smith in 15/176 – Correspondence item (b) (P – family member)

15/161
To receive and resolve as a correct record the minutes of the Town Council Meeting held on 10th August 2015 
The minutes of the Town Council meeting held on 10th August 2015 were amended to add “Allhallows” in front of the second “charity” and that some trustee members were “shared”. The minutes were approved by the Town Council and signed by the Mayor as a correct record.

The Chairperson declared the meeting out of session

15/162
Police Report

PCSO D Keeler provided a report and confirmed that there had been 44 recorded offences for the period 10th August 2015 to 13th September 2015 compared with 37 for the same period last year.  The recorded offences included 18 violence assaults (6 with injury and 12 without injury), 2 public order offences, 1 sexual offence, 4 criminal damage, 1 vehicle crime, 4 shoplifting, 2 burglary non dwelling, 8 thefts, 2 drug supply, and 2 drug possession.
There were 24 crimes currently under investigation, 11 crimes undetected or with no offender identified. A total of 5 crimes were detected and dealt with. Due to a change in legislation non intentional fuel thefts were investigated directly by the garages. One crime involved an offender below the age of criminal responsibility.

Cllr Perkins suggested that it would be useful to report a percentage clear up rate of crimes reported.

The Police left the meeting.

15/163
Report from Devon & Cornwall Fire & Rescue Service
Warren Oak introduced himself to the Council and informed the Council that he was here to talk about fire prevention and how the Town Council can help.
Mr Oak confirmed that there was free advice available for venerable groups which could help reduce the likelihood of fire by 55% - 90%.

Mr Oak will return and provide RTC details in the area.

15/164
Reports from District and County Ward Members
Cllr Randall-Johnson informed the Town Council that as the Devon County Council representative for the fire service and confirmed that there were fewer naked flames resulting in a reduction in domestic fires. The fire service were also working with the ambulance service as first responders.
Cllr Randall-Johnson also confirmed that Devon County Council were continuing with raising funds for A303 and improving to the railway line by agreeing to add a second station in Cranbrook.
Cllr O’Leary informed the Town Council that the new signs for the Thelma Hulbert Gallery were a big success and that the number of visitors had increased greatly.

Cllr O’Leary will provide an indication of the number of visitors to the Gallery.
Cllr Twiss informed the Town Council that contracts on the sale of the Knowle had been exchanged so the relocation was going ahead and there would be a lot to be gained by the District Council moving to Honiton.

The new recycling contract will start in April 2016 and the trials at Exmouth and Feniton had no end date. EDDC had also employed a handyman and were trialling his services in council houses in Honiton, Axminster and Exmouth.
Cllr Randall-Johnson and Cllr O’Leary left the meeting.

15/165
Short presentation by Alex Gibson with an update on Honiton Together
Honiton Together was a partnership of organisations led by EDDC through funds provided by central government.
The outcome of the group was to

· Create a network

· Develop shared nature of the needs of Honiton

· Inspire local people

· Source and channel funding

An overview of the project took place with the needs identified initially followed by a discovery day.
It was hoped that a Dragon’s Den style event will be held on an annual basis but this will require funds to be put in the post each year.
The Mayor thanked Alex Gibson for providing an informative presentation and for her hard work on this project.
Alex Gibson and Cllr Twiss left the meeting.

15/166
Public Question Time on items on the agenda

The Town Clerk reported that one question had been received.
Mr Nix asked if the presentation given by the acting Chairman of the board of Honiton Community Complex at the Beehive Overview Sub-Committee meeting held on 26th August be attached to the minutes of that meeting in order that the public may read it at a future date.
The Mayor informed Mr Nix that she had asked the Town Clerk to contact the Acting Chairman and find out if the presentation could be made available. The Acting Chairman confirmed that the presentation had been a working document at the time of the meeting but that a final presentation would be given at the next Town Council meeting.

The Chairperson declared the meeting back in session.  
15/167
Mayor’s Announcements and Questions for the Mayor
The Mayor informed members that she had been very busy and had attended the following:


Twinning Dinner


Market Town Council Stand


VJ Service at St Pauls


Glen Family Day


Meeting with TRIP


Civic Service for Mayor of Chard

Meeting with Millenium Green Group


Honiton Art Society Exhibition


Chamber of Commerce Breakfast meeting


Senior Voice Street Party


Opening of 55+ Club


Dementia Friendly Fayre


The Mayor informed the Town Council that she had received a personal letter from a member of the public asking that the Town Council re-visit previous resolutions relating to the email correspondence considered back in April 2015, the additional construction work and overpayments and the PWLB loan application.
Concern was raised over 
· re-visiting already approved items and 

· overspend 

The Mayor reminded the councillors that final account had yet to be agreed and the Town Council will be continuing with its investigations. The Mayor was unhappy to comment on a letter received 3 minutes before the start of the meeting and informed members that if they had concerns then they should email them to the Town Clerk and the Mayor will review them and respond accordingly.

15/168
To receive, confirm and sign the minutes of the Policy Committee meeting dated 24th August 2015
Cllr Kolek proposed that the minutes be signed as a correct record. This was seconded by Cllr Melbourne and IT WAS RESOLVED unanimously.

15/169 
Recommendations of the Policy Committee:

a) To approve the amended Code of Conduct for Honiton Town Council 

b) To approve the reviewed Media Communication Policy

c) That a small working group/task and finish group be set up by the Town Council as and when the Town Clerk identified the need for an item to be investigated further and that the group/officer report back before further decisions were made by the Council on that item and that this arrangement will be reviewed after 12 months.

d) To approve the draft skeleton terms of reference for the above group 
e) To approve the Discretions Policy which states that none of the discretions listed in the Policy were currently available to staff of Honiton Town Council. 

f) That the Town Clerk obtains two further quotes for a contract cleaner and that the Town Council proceed with instructing one.

g) To approve that overtime be paid to staff as per the recommendations of the Employment Sub-Committee and that all members of staff were expected to complete timesheets and provide justification for additional hours of overtime being claimed.

h) To agree that the Street market Overview Committee set objectives for the Market.

i) To approve that the Town Clerk be moved up one point on the pay scale on successfully achieving her CiLCA qualification and that the Town Clerk work up to 1 – 2 days a week from home and only be contacted for urgent matters on those days.

a) Cllr Perkins proposed that the amended Code of Conduct be approved and adopted by the Town Council. This was seconded by Cllr K Smith and IT WAS RESOLVED unanimously.
b) Cllr Harvey-Ingram proposed that the Media Communications Policy be approved by the Town Council. This was seconded by Cllr Mountjoy and IT WAS RESOLVED unanimously.
c) Cllr G Smith proposed that a small task and finish group be set up on an individual basis, when the need was identified by the Town Clerk and that this arrangement be reviewed after 12 months. This was seconded by Cllr K Smith and IT WAS RESOLVED unanimously.

d) Cllr G Smith proposed that draft skeleton terms of reference be approved by the Town Council. This was seconded by Cllr K Smith and IT WAS RESOLVED unanimously.

e) Cllr Kolek proposed that the Pension Discretions Policy be approved by the Town Council. This was seconded by Cllr Wadsworth and IT WAS RESOLVED unanimously.

f) Cllr G Smith proposed that the Town Council proceed with hiring a contract cleaner on a 12 month fixed term basis at a rate of £12 per hour. This was seconded by Cllr Halse and IT WAS RESOLVED unanimously.

g) Cllr Perkins proposed that the overtime be paid to the Council staff as per the recommendations of the Employment Sub-Committee This was seconded by Cllr Halse and IT WAS RESOLVED unanimously.
h) Cllr Mountjoy proposed the Street Market Committee set objectives for the Street Market. This was seconded by Cllr Alder and IT WAS RESOLVED with 15 in favour and 1 against.

i) Cllr Halse proposed that the Town Clerk move up by one pay scale after successfully obtaining her CiLCA qualification and that she work from home 1 -2 days a week to avoid continuous interruptions. This was seconded by Cllr K Smith and IT WAS RESOLVED with 15 in favour and 1 abstention.

Cllr Wadsworth left the room.
It was agreed to swap the next two items as Cllr Wadsworth had left the room.

15/170   To receive, confirm and sign the minutes of the Local Plan Working Group meeting held on 26th August 2015 

Cllr Kolek proposed that the minutes be signed as a true record. . This was seconded by Cllr Coombs and IT WAS RESOLVED unanimously.

15/171   Recommendations of the Local Plan Working Group:

a) To agree to thank East Devon District Council for the opportunity to comment and to note that the Villages Plan does not raise any issues for Honiton.

b) To note that there are no potentially suitable sites for Gypsy and Traveller accommodation in Honiton.

a) Cllr Perkins proposed that the Town Council respond by thanking EDDC for the opportunity to comment and notes that the Village Plan does not raise any issues for Honiton. This was seconded by Cllr Taylor and IT WAS RESOLVED unanimously.
b) Cllr Mountjoy proposed with an amendment that the Town Council should respond by informing EDDC that there were no suitable sites in Honiton. This was seconded by Cllr Harvey-Ingram and IT WAS RESOLVED unanimously.

Cllr Wadsworth entered the room.
15/172
To receive, confirm and sign the minutes of the Neighbourhood Plan Working Group meeting held on 19th August 2015

Cllr Brown proposed that the minutes be signed as a true record. . This was seconded by Cllr G Smith and IT WAS RESOLVED unanimously.

15/173
Recommendations of the Neighbourhood Plan Working Group:

a) To approve the timetable for producing the Neighbourhood Plan

b) To approve the Consultation Strategy

c) To note that the first public meeting will be held on 1st October at 7pm and that all councillors should attend this meeting.

a) Cllr Kolek proposed that the Town Council approve and adopt the timetable. This was seconded by Cllr G Smith and IT WAS RESOLVED unanimously.

b) Cllr G Smith proposed that the Town Council approve the Consultation Strategy known as Honiton Looking Forward. This was seconded by Cllr McNally and IT WAS RESOLVED unanimously.
c) Cllr Mountjoy proposed that the Town Council notes the first public meeting held on 1st October and the request that all Councillors attend. This was seconded by Cllr Harvey-Ingram and IT WAS RESOLVED unanimously.
15/174
To receive, confirm and sign the minutes of the Beehive Overview Sub-Committee meeting held on 26th August 2015 and to note the following:

a) The Charity Structure and the work that has been and will be achieved.

b) To note the actions identified to move forward

Cllr Kolek informed the Town Council that all trustees were directors and that the Town Council had 20% representation and that the Town Council had resolved to grant a 10 year lease and this should be honoured.
Cllr Harvey-Ingram proposed that the Town Council approve and sign the minutes and note the Charity Structure and the actions identified to move forward. This was seconded by Cllr K Smith and IT WAS RESOLVED unanimously.

15/175
Reports from Members with special responsibilities
Cllr Melbourne – Open Spaces

Cllr Melbourne informed the Town Council that she was setting up a meeting with EDDC in order to progress with open spaces and play pitch facilities in Honiton.

Cllr Alder- Chamber of Commerce

Cllr Alder confirmed that the Chamber had arranged a special Christmas meeting on 27th November and that Neil Parish MP had been invited.
Cllr Coombs - Footpaths
Cllr Coombs informed the Town Council that he had attended the first of four footpath inspections and that various issues had been noted particularly Himilayan Balsam in the Northcote Area.

Cllr McNally – Library
Cllr McNally confirmed that the Library will become a Mutual and that the next meeting of Senior Voice will be 22nd August.

Cllr Brown – Youth Centre and Millenium Green
Cllr Brown informed the Town Council that the youth group’s inaugural session will be on Tuesday 15th September and it was hoped that the Charity application will be in place by January 2016.
Cllr Wadsworth – Senior Voice and 55+ Club
Cllr Wadsworth informed the Town Council that she will be attending the next Senior Voice meeting. 

Cllr Wadsworth informed the Town Council that the opening of the 55+ Club went very well and thanked the Town Council for their support. Cllr Kolek highlighted the dedication of Cllr Wadsworth in ensuring this service remained following the closure of St Michael’s day centre.
Cllr Kolek – Dementia Friendly Honiton

Cllr Kolek confirmed that Dementia Friendly status had been awarded to Honiton and that over 500 businesses had been trained in dementia awareness.
15/176
Correspondence – to note correspondence received and to resolve any matters arising there from
The list of correspondence received from 11TH AUGUST 2015 TO 8TH SEPTEMBER 2015 had been circulated in advance.
Devon County Council

1. DCC – Changes  to Local Bus Services: East Devon

2. DCC Highways – Devon Highways Briefing including grass cutting timetable and self help and community support

3. DCC – Devon Minerals Plan Consultation – representations to be submitted by 5pm on Monday 16th November

4. Email from Councillor Diviani – LEP updates – Enterprise Zones, European funding, Growth Hub and “LEP Conversations”

5. DCC – Community news roundup

6. DCC Highways – Changes to Neighbourhood Highway Group

7. Email from Councillor Diviani – Devolution Statement of Intent – South West response
East Devon District Council

8. Invite to free East Devon event – Friday 9th October 2015

9. Forward Plan 1st September to 31st December 2015

10. The Knowledge issues 14, 15, 16, 17

11. Honiton Town Neighbourhood area designation confirmation 
12. Second stage of annual canvass
Other
13. Letter from resident from Exeter Road regarding improvements to the market

14. Letter from Honiton Town Youth Football Club – help and assistance from town council to preserve club

15. Police and Crime Commissioner Tony Hogg’s Monthy Report August 2015

16. Northern Devon Healthcare – Consultation Launch: Safe and Effective Care within our Budget

17. Email from resident regarding the Dowell Street car park at the Beehive and concerns from being a pay and display car park

18. Transition Town Honiton – Land at back of Beehive update

19. Chilcotts Auctioneers – Invitation to advance viewing of up and coming sale

20. Honiton and Axe Valley Children’s Centres – Partners’ Bulletin September 2015

21. DALC September News Update

22. Local Councils Update September 2015

23. Devon Communities Together – News & Events

24. Clerks & Councils Direct September 2015

25. Healthwatch Devon – The August e-bulletin

26. Devon Communities Together – Build a directory of social enterprises across Devon and Somerset
Item 3 – It was agreed that Policy Committee review the Minerals Plan and respond to the consultation.
Item 6 – The changes in DCC Highways staff were noted.

Item 8 – Cllr Brown will attend the East Devon District Council free event.
Item 11 – It was noted that EDDC had approved the designation of the Parish of Honiton as the neighbourhood area.

Item 12 – It was agreed that the comments be passed to the Street Market Committee

Item 14 – It was agreed that the Town Clerk respond and suggest that the Committee considers joining forces with other groups.

Item 17 – The frequency of use of the Car Park at the Beehive will need to be determined.

Late correspondence received from 9th SEPTEMBER 2015 to 14th SEPTEMBER 2015 was tabled at the meeting.

Devon County Council

a) DCC Highways Parish & Town Council Conference Wednesday 14th October 9.30 – 15.30 Ashill Village Hall

b) Copy of letter to DCC Highways from Otter Valley Resident’s Association regarding parking problems on the junction with Monkton Road and Northcote Road.
East Devon District Council

c) The Knowledge issue 18 
d) AONB Annual forum – 21st Century Estates to be held on 30th September 6pm Tipton St John Community Hall

e) Review of Licensing Act 2003 Policy and Gambling Act 2005 Licensing Policy – Consultation open until 2nd November 2015
Other
f) Free business advice event at Honiton Business Show 24th Sept 3 – 8pm

g) Blackdown Hills – Natural Futures, Nature projects

h) Letter from resident from Streamers Meadow regarding issues relating to email correspondence from January 2015, constructions costs and the additional PWLB.

i) Invitation from The Rector and Church Wardens of St Paul’s Church to a Civic Service of Thanksgiving for the reign of Her Majesty Queen Elizabeth II, St Paul’s Church Sunday 18th October 3pm

j) Devon Communities Together – workshops on 8th October and 10th November and free to women led enterprises.

k) Christmas Tree Celebration – Thursday 10th December to Sunday 13th December

l) LCR – Autumn 2015 

m) The Clerk – September 2015 including a special bumper Neighbourhood Planning Edition
Item a) – Councillors were not able to attend this event.
Item b) – It was agreed that the Town Council will write to DCC Highways and Connect to inform them that this was a safety issue and potentially hazardous to cyclists.

Item e) - It was agreed that Policy Committee review the Licensing and Gambling Policies and respond to the consultation.

Item g) – There was an article on Otterhead in the newsletter.
Item i) – The Mayor confirmed that she will be attending.

Item k) – It was agreed that the Town Council will take part in the Christmas Tree celebration and that Cllr Alder will oversee the project.

Both members of the press and public left the meeting.
15/177 Exclusion of the Public

IT WAS RESOLVED that the classification given to the documents to be submitted to the Town Council be confirmed; there was one item which officers recommended should be dealt with in Part B.
15/178  To note on the progress regarding Right of Access matter.
Reason for consideration in Part B:

a. Information relating to this item involves the business affair of a particular person

b. The report details confidential negotiations in respect of land use.

Cllr Alder as chairperson of the working group provided a brief report and explained the investigations that had been carried out and that a letter had been sent to the applicant.
15/179
To close the meeting

The meeting was closed at 9.58pm.

Signed Chair





12th October 2015 


